BURTONWOOD & WESTBROOK PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held in the Parish Hall, Westbrook, on Wednesday 17 January 2007 at 7.30 pm
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Clerk to the Council – Julie Pickles




Police Constable Lee Broadstock

Bookings Clerk – Tracey Noble-Ditchfield
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C65
Apologies
Nil
C66
Mersey Forest Presentation
Mac Harding a representative from the Mersey Forest attended the meeting to inform the Council Members of the final design plan for the new Community Woodland at the end of Hall Lane, Bold.   

The Committee noted that the new name for the area was to be Griffin Wood and that this had been chosen by Community Forest Northwest. They had selected Griffin Wood from a shortlist suggested by members of the public during consultation. A Griffin features in the legend of how Bold got its name and on the St Helens coat of arms.

It was reported that work was underway to prepare the ground for sowing the wildflower meadows and the planting of trees, the further development of the site would be done in stages over the next few years, starting with the planting of thousands of trees during February and March 2007.

The Committee thanked Mac for her presentation and the organisations excellent consultation process. 
C67
Community Policing Issues  

Police Constable Broadstock attended the meeting and reported on the following items:-

     General
· Fines for using a mobile phone while driving a vehicle were being increased from £30 to £60
Westbrook 

· Targeting nuisance youth in the Westbook Centre
· Sent 100 letters to parents in the Westbrook area regarding nuisance youths
· Leaflets sent out to hotspots for break-ins
Burtonwood

· Youth problems at the Co-op Store and Gorsey Lane Park

· Skateboard Funding
Parishioners Issues
The Chapel Inn

The Licensee of the Chapel House Hotel in Burtonwood attended the meeting to ask for the support of the Parish Council as her appeal hearing for extension of terms had been declined, it was noted that the Council could not support this request as it was now up to the Court and the Publicans Solicitor.

Play Provision – Castle Green 

It was noted that Councillor B Long declared an interest in this item; he left the room and took no part in the discussion
Residents from the Castle Green area had attended the meeting to object to the play provision recently publicised in the Liberal Democrat Focus Group Newsletter. In the Newsletter it stated that the play area would be sited on the green, adjacent to the Kingswood Community Centre.

It was noted that the residents objected to this site for the following reasons:

· It was to near to the surrounding houses – windows could be broken
· It would be to noisy in Summer  
· It would encourage anti social behaviour

· It was to near to the road

· There was no parking facilities

Councillor T O’Neill reported that there was no mention of an exact siting of this provision in the application and at this stage of the planning process no consultation had taken place.

Councillor G Cross reported that the Parish Council had fought hard for a play area but he stressed the need for public consultation.

Councillor J Joyce advised the residents to write to the Borough Council’s Development Control department informing them of their issues and concerns.

Community Support Officers 

The residents also questioned the Committee on the information in the above Newsletter referring to Police Community Support Officers.

Councillor J Joyce reported that at this stage the Borough Council was simply evaluating a proposal and that a decision had not been reached.
It was reported to the residents that this issue had been debated at much length during recent meetings of the Parish Council, and, it was acknowledged that unless the Parish Council vastly raised its precept to fund officers to patrol the Parish area the funding was unattainable. 
It was noted that the general consensus of the attending residents was that they did not wish to fund additional Community Support Officers for the following reasons:-

· They were already paying for this service through their Community Charge

· They wanted ‘real’ Policemen on the beat

· They did not want CSO or Specials as they had no real powers

· The Parish area is so vast, one or two Officers would not make any impact 
Councillors Issues

The following issues were reported:- 

Councillor J John reported on the Closure of Alder Lane from the 5th of February, it was noted that Arriva Bus Company had been trialing a different route but nothing had been finalised and it was 
Resolved that the Clerk write to the Bus Company and to the Borough Council to make sure that adequate alternative arrangements were to be put into place

Councillor B Long questioned PC Broadstock on the recent campaign to combat premises selling alcohol to underage youths, it was noted that all shops had passed the test with the exception of Ikea and Simply Drinks. Also, Councillor Long reported on speeding vehicles on the roundabout heading towards Asda on Westbook Crescent, it was noted that PC Broadstock would report this to the traffic Community Support Officer.
Councillor T O’Neill reported again that there was no specific Officer to contact relating to HGV vehicles contravening the ban, it was noted that when these details were now reported to the station at Great Sankey it was thought to be a low priority job, and that the previous system of reporting these incidents to Mike Jones was more ideal and it was 

Resolved that the Clerk write to Inspector B Heywood to request more precise information on the reporting procedure
C68
Minutes of the Meeting (15 November 2006)

Resolved that the minutes of the Council meeting of 15 November  2006 be agreed and signed as a correct record 

C69
Matters Arising
C69.1
Parish Council Archives / Display (Minute Reference C64.1 Refers)


Councillor T ‘Neill asked whether this matter had been forwarded, it was noted that the Clerk had not yet approached the Library but this would be furthered before the next meeting of Council.

C69.2
Co-op – Burtonwood (Minute Reference C64.2 Refers)


Councillor K Burgess reported that he had spoken to the Co-op over the issues in the above minute, it was noted that the Co-op had no plans to extend the store on the current site, that they were looking at 3 other sites in order to relocate, that they had no intension of caging their waste and that they would explore the idea of erecting graffiti boards.

C70
Report of the Finance Sub-Committee (17 January 2007)

The Clerk reported verbally on the Finance Sub-Committee meeting attended by Councillor E Coop, Councillor T Cross, Councillor J Joyce, Councillor T Rogers-Smith and Councillor B Long and it was  

Resolved that the following recommendations of the Finance Sub- Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C70.1
Apologies
Nil.

C70.2
Declaration of Interest 

No declarations of interests were forwarded.

C70.3
Applications for Grant/ Donations

Grant Application received from Nicola Gordon – Funding to assist University Course teaching and building new classrooms in Kenya and Uganda for 6 weeks - amount requested £ 300.00 

Recommended Grant Approved £ 300.00
C70.4
Accounts Approved for Payment (Chairman using delegated powers between meetings)


Nil

C70.5
Accounts Requiring and Authorised for Payment 


Willow Landscapes Pitches Maintenance


£  211.50


A Charlson Invoice 831 Repairs Pavilion 


£  601.78


A Charlson Invoice Repairs Kingswood 



£  134.45


A Charlson Invoice 833 Repairs Pavilion 


£    91.46


A Charlson Invoice 834 Repairs Green Bridge 


£    97.44


SLCC – Annual Subscription 2007 



£  120.00 


Gasforce – Repairs Pavilion Invoice BR272313SE 

£  258.16 


Cromwell Fabrication Invoice 20701 Pavilion Roof 

£5510.75


D Norris Parish Maintenance / Landscaping

 
£2650.00  


K Tindall Repair Hole in Pavilion Roof 



£    48.50


WBC – Repairs Play Areas Invoice  845722338 

£  565.25


A Charlson – Pavilion Electric Check Invoice 


£    88.17


A Charlson – Pavilion Light Repair Invoice 004 


£  191.10 


Zurich – Annual Insurance 2007-08 



£2910.09 


I Brown Relief Caretaker Pavilion 21/01/07


£   35. 00


Inland Revenue PAYE Q3 





£1818.26



Hexel Developments Ltd – New Parish Computer  

£  840.56


S Smith Caretaker Kingswood 




£  120.00


Clerks Expenses November / December 2006 / January 2007£ 389.37
  
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that all payments be made

C70.6
Monthly Accounts –  November / December 2006

The Clerk produced a report detailing the payments and receipts account for the month of November / December 2006 and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the report be accepted     

C70.7
St Michael’s Village Hall
The Clerk reported on the Christmas Village Concert, the Tree light and the use of the Village Hall, it was noted by the Sub-Committee that the use of the hall had been free of charge and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that a donation be sent to St Michael’s to the value of £25
C70.8
Bank Reconciliation 2006-2007 – Budget Monitoring
The Clerk produced a report showing the bank reconciliation up to the end of December 2005 and the forecasted reconciliation up to the end of the current financial year and it was 

Recommended that the report be accepted and that all spending be kept within the forecasted figures incorporating the following:-

(1) The quotation from Mr D Norris be accepted for the landscaping of land at the end of Mercer Street £1450,

(2) The Quotation from Mr D Platt be accepted for the relocation of earth and reseeding of the area on the Rugby pitches at Fir Tree Lane £2450 + Vat, and 

(3) The Emergency Fund holding account figure be raised to £5000  
C70.9
Parish Precept 2007/2008
The Clerk reported that she had received correspondence from the Borough Council requesting the setting of the forthcoming year’s precept and it was 

Recommended that the Burtonwood and Westbrook Parish Council Precept be set at £72413.12 (4% increase) for the forthcoming financial year of 2007/2008

C70.10Earmarked Funding / New Projects and Existing Commitments 
Community Support Officers 
It was noted that support officers could not currently be funded by the Parish Council without vastly raising the precept, it was reported that the precept would need to be tripled to fund the initiative.

Earmarked Funds / New Projects   
The Clerk reported on the need to renew the curtains and repair the flooring in the main hall at the Kingswood Centre and it was   

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Clerk gain quotations for the above 
C70.11Annual Insurance 2007/2008
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the new premium of £2910.09 from Zurich Municipal for 2007-2008 be accepted
C70.12Banking Arrangements 2007/2008
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Parish Council continues with its banking arrangements with the National Westminister Bank PLC
C70.13Appointment of Internal Auditor for Financial Year 2006/2007
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Borough Council be requested to conclude the internal audit for the current financial year 

C70.14Appointment of Accountant to Finalise Year End Accounts (2006/2007)

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that Mrs A Riley be requested to produce the Year End Accounts for the current financial year 

C70.15Asset Register 2006/2007
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that Mrs A Riley be requested to update the Parish Asset Register to 31 March 2007
C70.16Parish Council Vacancy – Callands Ward

The Clerk reported on the costings if a By-Election was called, it was noted that the close of nominations was noon on Friday, 19 January and that if an election was to take place it would be on Thursday, 15 February 2007.
Postal Votes




approx.

£ 400

Polling Cards




approx.

£ 750

Polling Station and Staffing Costs

approx.

£ 750

C70.17Kingwood Community Hall

Repairs

The Clerk reported that several lights needed to be replaced within the centre and it was

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Parish Electrical Contractor be contacted to do the necessary repairs

Cottontails
The Clerk reported that she had been contacted by Cottontails Nursery, they had requested a refund for two early morning sessions and two late afternoon sessions due to the unforeseen closure of a local school, the Committee noted that the Clerk in agreement with the Chairman had declined this request.  

The Committee noted that the proprietor had requested that he use the hall for an additional period that had not been pre-arranged. The Clerk reported the Parish Council would not have known about this additional use if the caretaker had not reported this to her after seeing notices pinned around the Centre and it was 

Recommended that the Bookings Clerk invoice the user for the additional 3 hours and that the user be informed that any additional use of the centre had be to agreed prior to use    

C70.18Pavilion - Burtonwood

Nil
C70.19WBC Inspection Reports

Nil
C70.20Fir Tree Lane Rugby Pitches

The Clerk reported that a vehicle had been on the field and had become sunk in the earth, leaving very deep ruts, it was noted that she had already ordered these ruts to be filled in and leveled by the Parish landscape maintenance contractor.
The Committee noted that Mr T Cunningham had requested the pitches be spiked and rolled, the Clerk reported that the area at the moment was too soft and the work would be done at the appropriate time.   

C70.21Any Other Business


Parish Computer
The Clerk reported that she was in possession of a new computer and that a request had been received from the Burtonwood Residents and Tenants Association for surplus Office Equipment and it was 

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Association be allowed to have the old Parish machine once the hard-drive had been wiped clean of Parish data (cost £35.00 – to be paid by the Parish Council)
Councillor T Rogers-Smith reported that she had been approached by a lady from Collins Green, who had requested the use of the Kingswood Community Centre to run a Dance Class on a Saturday morning and it was

Recommended that permission be given and that the booking adhere to the Parish Council terms and conditions  
C71
Report of the Planning Sub-Committee (15 November 2006)
Councillor G Cross reported verbally on the Planning Sub-Committee meeting attended by him, Councillor D Earl and Councillor J Higham and Councillor T O’Neill and it was

Resolved that the following recommendations of the Planning Sub-Committee be adopted as resolution of the Council

C71.1
Apologies

Nil 
C71.2
Declarations of Interest

It was noted that Councillor B Long declared an interest in this item, left the room and took no part in any discussions.

C71.3
Documents Received

4 General Correspondence Items


11 Domestic Planning Applications


3 Non Domestic Planning Applications

0 Prior Notification under Schedule 2, Part 24 of the Town and Country Planning – (General Permitted Development Order) 1995 (1)

0 Notice of Withdrawal of Planning Application

6 Notice of Decision – Permission Granted

0 Notice of Decision – Permission Refused

0 Notice of Certificate of Lawful Use 

0 Notice of Permitted Development

0 Notice of Decision – Approved

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Informal Hearing

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Written Representations

0 Notice of Appeal By Way of Public Inquiry

2 WBC Development Control Agenda

9 Ward Lists

Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the documents received be noted 

C71.4
Issues/Objections

Councillor T O’Neill reported on an email received by the Clerk from an Officer of the Borough Council relating to a planning application to St Helens Borough Council regarding Moat House Farm, it was noted that the property lay within both Borough borders.

It was reported that the application had been sent in by the owner of the property for the shredding and storing of Warrington Borough Council’s green waste and it was 
Recommended by the Sub-Committee that the Parish Council object to this application and to request that further appropriate consultation be applied   
C72
Correspondence


The Clerk circulated the correspondence listed below:- 

1. Rixton with Glazebrook Parish Council – Letter to CEX WBC

2. CPRE – New and Events

3. CVS Membership

4. Warrington Borough Council – A574 Cromwell Avenue

5. Callands Community Primary School – Thanks Letter  

6. Mattiola Junior Football Club

7. Warrington CVS – Contact November 2006

8. The Clerk – November 2006

9. Property Spotlight – Land for Sale

10. St Philip Westbrook Primary School – Thanks Letter

11. St Philip’s Pre School – Thanks Letter

12. CPRE Meeting - Email

13. Fieldwork

14. Warrington Police Forum 2007/2008

15. Mr D Norris – Confirmation of Information request

16. GAB Robins – 20 Winwick View

17. St Helens Council – Lighting Gorsey Lane Bold

18. Local Councils Update

19. British Heart Foundation – Charity Fun Run

20. Warrington Borough Council – Warrington Rights of Way Forum

21. Warrington Borough Council – Parish Precept 2007/2008

22. Warrington Borough Council – Council Summons 18/12/06

23. The Mersey Forest – Community Woodland

24. Cheshire Constabulary –Draft Policing Objectives for 2007/08  

25. Warrington Borough Council – Independent Remuneration Panel

26. Cheshire Community Council – 2006 Review Brochure

27. Warrington Borough Council – Callands Road 

28. Cheshire Community Council – Parish Plans

29. Warrington Borough Council – Visit of HMS Turbulent 

30. Email – Cheshire Community Council – RSCP Community Safety  Challenge

31. Email - Michelle Litherland – Burtonwood R & T Association

32. Warrington Borough Council – Notice of Election of Councillor

33. Warrington Borough Council – Alder Lane Structural Maintenance

34. Warrington Borough Council – Council Summons 15/01/07

35. Email - Charity Commission News

36. Email - CHALC – LG Conference

37. Clerks and Councils Direct – January 2007

38. The Clerk – January 2007

39. Cheshire Police Authority – Police Forum 16/01/07 

40. Cheshire Community Council – Agenda 20/02/07

41. Cheshire Fire and Rescue Service – Draft Corporate Plan and Integrated Risk Management Plan (IRMP4)

42. CHALC – Funding Seminar

43. Email - Tom Cunningham - Pitches 

Resolved that the Committee noted the above documents and correspondence
C72.1
Warrington Borough Council – Callands Road (Item 27 Refers)

Councillor G Cross reported on the unsuitable reply to the Clerks recent correspondence and it was 

Resolved by the Council that the Clerk write back to the Borough Council regarding the poor and dangerous state of Callands Road 

C72.2
Warrington Borough Council – Alder Lane – Structural Maintenance (Item 33Refers)
Councillor J Joyce and Councillor T O’Neill reported on the correspondence received from the Borough Council.

It was noted that the planned maintenance would start on the 5 February 2007 and would last for approximately 7 weeks, it would involve reconstruction of the carriageway, improvements to carriageway gullies, replacement of kerbs and reconstruction of footways. Additionally uncontrolled pedestrian crossing points will be installed adjacent to the bus stops, which will be upgraded to include raised bus boarding points.

It was reported that the works would be phased to allow Alder Root Lane to remain open, but Old Alder Lane would be closed for the whole of the duration of the works to maintain site safety   
Resolved by the Council that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that advanced notices be posted in the vicinity and that  residents are fully notified of the proposed works
C73
Any Other Business

C73.1
Councillor T Rogers-Smith reported on the forthcoming ladies fundraising event to be held in the afternoon at the Kingswood Centre, Westbrook on Sunday, 4 February 2007.
C73.2
Councillor T Cross reported that from May 2007 the Callands Community Centre was to become a new Children’s Centre.
C73.3 Councillor T O’Neill reported on the need for remedial works on the Green Bridge that led from pathway 28 and it was


Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that safety wire be placed on the bridge walkway to aid crossing on wet, slippy or icy mornings 
C73.4
Council P Wilde reported that the gate at the back of Perrins Road Park leading from Cole Road had been slamming shut and it was 

Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that this fault be investigated and repaired
C73.5
Councillor K Burgess reported on the recent article in the Guardian which stated that unparished areas of the town would be getting Police Community Support Officers funded by the Borough Council, that the Pavilion had been vandalised by Graffiti and that the Pavilion Park gates had not been locked over the Christmas period and it was


Resolved that the Clerk get the graffiti removed from the Pavilion wall 
C73.6
Councillor G Cross reported on the ‘shabby’ garland banners that were sited on the Kingswood Community Hall perimeter by the long term hall users during their hire periods and it was  

Resolved that the Clerk contact the owners to have them renewed or removed

C73.7 Councillor J Joyce reported on the real time information displayed in the bus stop in Burtonwood, it was noted that the display of information had been the same from July 2006 and it was 


Resolved that the Clerk contact the relevant department to have this rectified

C73.8 Councillor E Coop reported on the temporary recycling centre that had been based at the Burtonwood Community Centre over the Christmas period, it was noted that many local residents had not known about the facility and it was

Resolved that the Clerk write to the Borough Council to request that a future facility be advertised in the locality 

C74.
Resolved that the public and press be excluded from the remainder of the meeting on the grounds that publicity would be prejudicial to the public interest by reason of the confidential nature of the business to be considered


20 Winwick View – Collins Green
The Clerk reported that she had received final notification from the Parish Council’s insurance appointed loss adjuster that the Council were not liable for any damage claim relating to the rising damp in the above property. 
The meeting closed at 9.30 pm

         Signed as a true record………..…………..…Councillor E Coop          





            (Chairman)
   

      
21 February 2007
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